
ANNUAL PARISH MEETING FOR THE PARISHES OF

BRANSFORD AND LEIGH

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 12 May 2015 at 7.00pm at The Fold, Bransford
Present:

35 Parishioners and representatives of local organisations



Parish Councillors: John Sharp, Roger Husband, Stephen Seymour, Martin 

Gloster, Ken Suttill, Brian Porter





District Councillors: Anthony Warburton, Sarah Rouse



County Councillor Paul Tuthill



PC Sarah Ransome-Williams 

On behalf of the Parish Council Mr Sharp welcomed everyone to the meeting.

1.  ELECTION OF A CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

It was proposed by Martin Gloster seconded by Stephen Seymour and agreed by all that John Sharp should be elected Chairman for the meeting.

2.  APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Lillian Somervaille, Dale Humphries, Barry Bennett, Graham Jones and Peter Hawkins
3.  MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD TUESDAY 6 MAY 2014
Having been previously circulated the minutes were approved and signed by the Chairman.

4.  MATTERS ARISING IN PREVIOUS MINUTES
Since most subjects would be covered under other items or reports there were none.

5.  REPORT OF LOCAL POLICING OFFICER

PC Ransome-Williams reported that reported crime had risen slightly in the two parishes over the past year, though was still very low. Monthly police surgeries continue to be held at The Fold. Rural Watch has restarted, with 110 farms taking part over the project area. Response officers are once again based in Malvern and a new inspector has been appointed. She warned residents to be alert to a scam whereby callers are pretending to be police officers and conning people out of cards and card details. She also drew attention to a scheme to reward Young Good Citizens and asked for nominations. 
Mr Sharp thanked PC Ransome-Williams for attending and for her contribution to the meeting.
6.  CAB COMMUNITY LIAISON REPORT
Community liaison scheme co-ordinator Paula Kingston gave an overview of the project which aims to facilitate access to CAB advice services for people living in rural areas. Lillian Somervaille had provided a report outlining the types of issues she has been able to help people with. Most enquiries have come through items in The Sphere and talks to local groups and continued promotion of the service through groups and events will be a priority for the coming year. The local team has grown with volunteers now in place in Suckley and Alfrick and it is hoped that this too will help to promote the service. The scheme is proving to be very successful in reaching people who have not engaged with the CAB before and the chairman thanked both Paula and Lillian for the important role they are playing in bringing this service to the parish.

7.  REPORT OF THE CHAIRMAN OF THE PARISH COUNCIL 
Parish Council Chairman John Sharp

This year has again seen a high level of developer activity in the parishes. Cala, who already have planning permission for 53 homes off Kiln Lane, have tried to accommodate the wishes of parishioners and the parish council in their detailed plans for the site and are expected to gain final approval for the development very soon. Wolverley Homes have permission to build 35 homes to the south of Elmhurst Farm, breaking into the significant gap, and an application for a further 32 has just been received. They have also obtained approval for 13 homes in Bransford to the rear of the affordable housing development.
During the year the parish council has actively supported small developments, often campaigning against MHDC planning officers seeking to apply urban-style planning criteria to the rural community. Unfortunately, the Neighbourhood Development Plan group has disbanded over the year and any parishioners who would be interested in taking on the role would be welcomed. 
As a result of all the approved development in the area Leigh & Bransford Primary school is to double its capacity, which will ensure all local children will be able to get a place. It does, however, raise issues with congestion in Stocks Lane and Hoopers Close and the parish council is working to ensure the county council provide parking off the Hereford Road.

The parish council has upgraded the equipment at Bransford play area with new equipment for younger children. We are grateful to our District and County councillors for their support and contributions. A second phase is planned using s106 funding from the new developments in Bransford. Work continues on the Jubilee Garden in Leigh Sinton and a new bench has been installed along with the planting of shrubs, trees, hedges and bulbs. 
Speeding continues to be a problem in the two parishes and over the past year a new 30mph speed limit through Bransford has been implemented, Stocks Lane and Dragons Cross have been added to the rota for our own VAS sign and white village ‘entrance gates’ have been installed on the approaches to Leigh Sinton and Bransford in an attempt to reduce traffic speeds. 

The parish precept has again been held to £19,408, despite the increased workload resulting from increasingly complex planning applications and more responsibilities at parish council level. As the new developments come on stream our overall precept will increase but we will endeavour to maintain the current cost per household. 
Going forward we will continue to meet the challenges of our growing community, including the need to provide more open recreation space. We will work with Cala Homes to ensure s106 funding from the Kiln Lane development is spent on facilities for the community, selected in consultation with residents. We will also improve our footpaths and produce an updated footpaths guide. 

Mr Sharp concluded by thanking Lengthsman Barry Bennett for his excellent work over the year, Phil Saunders for his work as PPW, our District and County Councillors for their ongoing support and the members of the parish council  for their efforts over the year. 

8.  2013/14 AUDITED STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS - These were circulated for information.
9.  REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLOR
Paul Tuthill gave an update on the work of the county council and the county fire & rescue service, with a particular focus on efforts to ensure that Worcestershire is ‘open for business’, including the dualling of the ring road. He also drew attention to the expansion of Leigh & Bransford Primary School. 
He noted his £10,000 discretionary fund to spend on projects in the local area – ideally to be match funded. Mr Sharp thanked him for his continued support of parish council projects, which has included contributions towards the purchase of parish ‘white gates’ and new play equipment in Bransford.

The issue of public transport was discussed. Installing cycle paths at the same time as improving road networks was also suggested.

10.  REPORTS OF DISTRICT COUNCILLORS – to be held later in the evening.
11.  REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL PLANNING COMMITTEE

Planning Committee chairman Stephen Seymour gave an overview of planning activity over the year. The council has considered 52 applications, several of which have been for major developments. He drew attention to the Elmhurst Farm application which had been opposed on the grounds of being outside the village settlement boundary and having a high pressure gas main running through it.  The parish council prefers small scale organic development, a view often not shared by the District Council, which has rejected smaller developments as economically unsustainable. He encouraged parishioners to get involved in the planning process and comment on local applications. He made the point that once an application has been approved it is important for the parish council to work constructively with the developers to get the best deal possible for the parish – though not all developers are open to this. 
12.  REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL FOOTPATH WORKING GROUP

Phil Saunders explained his role and noted there were no significant problems with the parish paths at the present time. He is keen to get other people involved and called for volunteers to walk the paths in their local areas. On behalf of the parish council the chairman thanked Mr Saunders for all his efforts over the year.
13.  REPORT OF THE PARISH LENGTHSMAN
There was no report but the chairman thanked Barry Bennett for his important contribution to the parish highways.
14.  REPORTS FROM PARISH ORGANISATIONS 
St Edburga & St John the Baptist

Reverend Anne Potter introduced herself and thanked everyone for the warm welcome she had received in the parish. Jean Colley reported on a successful year for the church, with events that had included Open the Book sessions at Leigh & Bransford Primary and cream teas in Leigh Church – though also, unfortunately, the theft of lead from the church roof.  She thanked the parish council for its donation, Brian Porter for maintaining the churchyard and Anne Potter for a wonderful first few weeks in her new role.
Leigh & Bransford Royal British Legion 
Shirley Tasker reported on a good year for the local British Legion, with membership stable and plenty of interesting speakers. She thanked the staff of The Bear for a very successful Christmas dinner and an enjoyable afternoon tea, which was also attended by Reverend Potter who has taken on the role of Chaplain to the group. Remembrance Sunday was well attended, with the wreath laying this year carried out by the local scouts and guides. She closed by thanking the poppy collectors, welfare officer and committee for all their efforts over the year.
Leigh & Bransford W.I 
The chairman read out a report provided by the president of the local WI. The group is flourishing with 36 members and over the year has enjoyed a successful and varied program of speakers and activities including book club, plays, art, embroidery, history and rambling, and has also participated in numerous local events. 
1st Leigh Guides
Valda Cane reported on a busy year for the guides, with many badges earned and fun activities enjoyed, including a PGL weekend, the Big Gig at Wembley, a day out at Drayton Manor and a weekend camping at Ashfield. The guides also participated in the Alfrick Show, Malvern Charity Fair and the Remembrance Day parade. The chairman thanked Valda and the other leaders for the work they have done over many years for the young people of the parish.
1st Leigh Scouts
Group leader Dale Humphries had supplied a report on the year in 1st Leigh Scout group. Over the year member numbers have increased in each section with 24 beavers, 26 cubs, 25 Scouts and 11 Explorers, including more than 15 girls who are now members of 1st Leigh Scout Group.
A very busy year has included the extremely successful Gang Show, a Family Fun Day, Family Quiz, Beaver sleep overs, Cub camp to Kinver, Scouts visiting Dublin, Explorers camping in France, YHA’s, Bivi nights, expeditions, kayak training & climbing days, with many more exciting activities planned. A lottery grant of £8500, plus the parish council donation, has helped fund refurbishment to the hut and car park, and the purchase of new equipment. On behalf of the parish council the chairman thanked Dale and everyone involved in running the group for the opportunities they provide for young people in the parish.
The Fold 
Will Tooby reported on current activities at The Fold, including a new manager for the café, new courses and continued growth for the therapy centre. The Fold is also focussing on ways to engage more with young people and the impact of our activities on future generations. 

15.  OPEN FORUM 

The chairman passed around copies of the parish profile document and each table was asked to talk about it amongst themselves and then report back to the meeting.

The main points raised were:

· The need for more smaller homes suitable for single occupancy, particularly bungalows
· The lack of public transport. It is no longer possible to get a bus direct to Malvern or to use the bus to commute to Worcester.

· Lack of youth clubs and facilities for young people

10.  DISTRICT COUNCILLORS
The newly elected District Councillors Anthony Warburton and Sarah Rouse thanked the parishioners present for their support and Councillor Warburton gave a short report on the make-up of the new council. 
The Chairman thanked all of the group and community representatives for attending and commended them on their achievements over the past year. The meeting then closed with an invitation to all attendees to stay for refreshments.

Signed
..........................................

Dated
..........................................
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